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You will need the following materials:

* lino
* pencil
* marker pen
* cutting tools
* scrap paper
* printing paper
* ink – oil or water based
* rubber roller (width must be larger than your lino plate)
* glass pane or cardboard to roll the ink on
* scrap paper
* barren or spoon  

Step 1 Preparing the lino

Once you have decided on an image that you want to print, you need to 
transfer that image onto the lino. There are a few different ways of 
transferring an image:

    * You can trace your drawing using graphite pencil and tracing 
paper. Turn over the paper and place on the lino plate, drawing 
back over the traced image hard should transfer a faint graphite 
pencil line onto the lino.

    * You can make a paper stencil of your image if it is simple enough 
and stencil the image onto the lino.

    * Freely draw by hand onto the lino.

I prefer to draw directly onto the lino in pencil; once I am happy with 
my drawing I  go over the pencil in permanent black marker pen. I will 
then rub out any pencil that is left on the surface of the lino. The 



black marker pen is easier to see on the surface of the lino when 
cutting and it doesn’t smear as graphite pencil does. If you want to 
include writing in your print, then make sure you draw the writing 
backwards on the lino, as when you print it will read the correct way – 
please see photograph. Now we are ready to cut.

Step 2 Cutting the lino

You will need lino cutting tools as pictured, you can purchase 
inexpensive student tools from any good art supplier. There are many 
types of cutting blade which produce a variety of cut marks. I want a 
very bold image, so I will only be removing areas of lino that I don’t 
want to print. I won’t be adding any textured areas.



It is easier to cut lino when it is warm, this means the lino cuts 
smoothly. If it is very cold you can warm the lino on a radiator. When 
cutting the lino do not cut all the way through to the hessian backing 
as this will weaken your lino block. Instead cut to half the thickness 
of the lino at most. Now to print.

Step 3 Printing the lino



Protect surfaces with scrap paper, you will also need some scrap paper 
standing by too. I am using oil based inks to print with as I prefer the 
result. You can print onto any paper, though specialist printing papers 
I find give the best results. I also print with damp paper as I have 
found that it gives a crisp image when printing by hand. I damp the 
paper by running under a tap; I shake off the excess water and then 
store it between sheets of blotting paper until I need to use it.

To ink the lino plate you first need to apply the ink to the roller at 
the right consistency. Spread a line of ink at the top of your inking 
plate, pick up some of the ink on the roller and start to roll the ink 
out on your inking plate. When the ink is evenly spread and has a 
‘velvet’ texture you can start rolling the ink on your lino. Keep 
rolling out the ink, and transferring ink onto your lino, until you are 
satisfied that you have a solid covering of ink.



I then replace the paper under my lino as it usually has ink on it which 
I don’t want on my final print. I place my damp printing paper on my 
lino, then I place a piece of scrap paper on top. I rub hard using a 
barren (pictured) and the back of a spoon all over the paper on my lino 
block until I have a solid print. You will find that you really need to 
press very hard to get a good print; the back of a spoon is a perfect 
tool to do this. To ensure that your prints dry flat, place them between 
sheets of tissue or scrap paper and press underneath heavy books until 
dry.

As you can see from the photograph above the writing in the star shape 
has printed as a mirror image and it is correct for reading; I made sure 
that the writing on my lino block was backwards. 

Note: All images and works, including text within this guide, and this 
guide in full form, are under copyright © Catherine Cronin. You can use 
this guide to learn from and you can distribute this guide for free to 
friends and family in it’s original form. You cannot take or copy any 
photographs or text from this guide to pass off as your own work, to 
publish or sell. 

* * * * *




